SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Sandy Town Council


Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee


All Members of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee

There will be a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee to be held on Monday 5th June 2006 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

31st May 2006










T N Stewart











Clerk to the Council

AGENDA

1.  Apologies
2.  To Receive Statutory Declarations of Interests from Members



(a) Prejudicial interests.

(b)  Personal interests.
3.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council

(7.35pm)
(Any plans received for comment by Sandy Town Council will be on display in the Committee Room from 7.15 p.m. onwards and Members are requested to view these prior to this item).
(See List Attached)
4.  Minutes










(8.15pm)

(a)  To sign the Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 27th March 2006 and as approved/amended and adopted by Council Meeting held on Monday 10th April 2006.
(a)  To sign the Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 24th April 2006 and as approved/amended and adopted by Council Meeting held on Monday 8th May 2006.

(Both previously circulated)
5.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Notifications from Mid Bedfordshire District Council











(8.16pm)
6.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Decisions





(8.17pm)

05/00754/FULL

Mr K Jaffar
Retail/Local Centre

Kestrel Way

Sandy

Beds

Appeal against Condition 14 of Planning Consent dated 5/5/05.  This condition stipulated “the retail unit hereby approved shall only be open for business between 0700 and 2000 hours Monday to Saturday and 0800 to 1800 hours Sundays.”
The Applicant requested 0700 to 2200 hours Monday to Saturday and 0800 to 2000 hours on Sundays.

The Appeal was dealt with on 11th April 2006.

The Appeal was Upheld/Allowed but with a new Condition imposed by the Inspector “the retail unit shall only be open for business between 0700 hours and 2200 hours Mondays to Saturdays and 0800 hours to 2000 hours on Sundays”.

(A COPY OF THE APPEAL INSPECTOR’S DECISION IS ATTACHED)

(For information only)
05/00983/FULL  (61/05)

Mr & Mrs A J Digby-Cameron

6 Stratford Road

SANDY

Beds

Appeal against refusal of MBDC to grant planning permission for the erection of a detached chalet bungalow with integral garage at 6 Stratford Road, Sandy, Beds.

The Appeal was dealt with on 20th March 2006.

The Appeal was dismissed.

(A COPY OF THE APPEAL INSPECTOR’S DECISION IS ATTACHED)

(For information only)

7.  Verbal report from any local member who attended Development Control Committee on any matters affecting Sandy








(8.25pm)
8.  Beeston Green, Play Equipment (21.11.05) (P65/05)




(8.30pm)

The installation was completed early March 2006.  (Notified to Members in Periodic Bulletin).  Appears to have been well received and is being heavily used.  The District Council Grant of £4,092.55 has been received.

(For information only).
9.  Use of Football Pitches – Sunderland Road Recreation Ground, Sandy – Season 2006/07

(8.32pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
10.  Fallowfield Open Space








(8.40pm)

The Town Council’s comments re draft proposals were sent to Twigdens on 22nd February 2006 both MBDC and Sandy Town Council are still awaiting a response.  The matter is being hastened regularly by MBDC.
A timetable has been agreed by Twigdens and MBDC in an effort to progress the provision of the facilities for the site:-

1st June


Submission of a final plan to the District Council.

June & July


Consultation with Town Council and local residents

August



Development Control Committee

September- November
Planting, play areas, parking areas etc to be provided

11.  Adoption of Play Areas and Public Open Space- The Limes, Beeston                     (8.45pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report and Supplementary Report.  (COPIES ATTACHED)
12.  Possible New Bus Shelter Outside Allison House, Bedford Road, Sandy

(9.00pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

13.  Sandy Colts Football Club – Pre-Season Tournament 2nd and 3rd September 2006  (9.05pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
14.  Sandy Enhancement Group – Request to Place a Sign



(9.10pm)

To receive and consider Clerk’s Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
15.  Press Release









(9.10pm)
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	12.5.06

40/06


	06/00752/FULL

Mr & Mrs R Farbridge

18 Orchard Road

Beeston

Sandy

Beds
	Full application for the erection of a two storey rear extension to 18 Orchard Road, Beeston, Sandy, Beds.
Near neighbours 16 and 20 Orchard Road, Sandy notified
	
	P P & O S

5.6.06
	

	12.5.06

41/06


	06/00706/OUT

Mr R J Eaton

9 Ivel Road

Sandy

Beds

SG19 1AX
	Outline application for the erection of a detached dwelling on land to the rear of 9 Ivel Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 8a Ongley Court and 11 Ivel Road Sandy notified
	
	P P & O S

5.6.06
	

	12.5.06

42/06


	06/00679/FULL

Mr & Mrs M Byrne

16 Laburnum Road

Sandy

Beds

SG19 1HQ
	Full application for the erection of a two storey rear extension at 16 Laburnum Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 14 & 18 Laburnum Road and 38 Banks Drive, Sandy notified


	
	P P & O S

5.6.06
	

	12.5.06

43/06


	06/00495/FULL

Mr May

11 Brambling Close

Sandy

Beds

SG19 2UJ
	Full application for the erection of a first floor side extension to 11 Brambling Close, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 9 and 15 Brambling Close, Sandy notified
	
	P P & O S

5.6.06
	

	12.5.06

44/06
	06/00739/FULL

Fowler Homes Ltd

Acorn Barn

Paddock View

Cockernhoe

Mangrove Green

Herts

LU2 8QG


	Full application for the erection of a pair of semi-detached cottages on land between 13 and 17 Kings Road, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 13 and 17 Kings Road, Sandy notified
	
	P P & O S

5.6.06
	

	12.5.06

45/06
	06/00771/FULL

Mr R Lakin

22 Woolfield

Sandy

Beds

SG19 1AR
	Full application for the erection of a detached garage/store at 22 Woolfield, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 21 and 23 Woolfield, Sandy notified
d
	
	P P & O S

5.6.06
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	15.5.06

46/06
	06/00723/FULL

Mr P Chapman

45 All Saints Way

Sandy

SG19 1DX


	Full application for the replacement of existing garage roof with a pitched roof.  Demolish existing conservatory and erect single storey rear extension.
Near neighbours 43 & 47 All Saints Way and 40, 42, 44 West Road Sandy notified


	
	P P & O S

5.6.06
	

	15.5.06

47/06
	06/00737/FULL

Mr M Gaffney

Tower Hill House

New Road

Sandy

SG19 1NY
	Full application for the erection of a single storey rear extension and conservatory at 7 St Neots Road, Sandy, Beds

	
	P P & O S

5.6.06
	

	17.5.06

48/06
	06/00423/FULL

McCann Homes Ltd

Shirwell House

Shirwell Crescent

Furzton

Milton Keynes

MK4 1GA


	Amended full application for the erection of 1 no 3 storey office building at Magnolia House, 18 Market Square, Sandy, Beds.

(Corrected windows and different front door style)


	
	P P & O S

5.6.06
	

	19.5.06

49/06
	06/00823/FULL

Frontier Agriculture Ltd

Georgetown Road

SANDY

SG19 2UB
	Full application for the installation of exit door and internal alterations to include staircase at Banks Agriculture, Georgetown Road, Sandy, Beds.


	
	P P & O S

5.6.06


	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –5.6.06
9.  Use of Football Pitches – Sunderland Road Recreation Ground, Sandy – Season 2006/07
Applications for the use of football pitches next season have been received from:-

Sandy Football Club – 3rd Team

Senior Pitch alternate Saturdays
Sandy Colts Football Club


Senior Pitch every Saturday and Sunday

Sandy Colts Football Club


Junior Pitch every Saturday morning and Sundays

Sandy Colts Football Club


2 Mini pitches every Saturday and Sunday (sometimes







used twice per day)

The rents for the above were agreed by Council at its January Estimates Meeting.

This is the same pattern of use as for 2005/06 Season.
The Club’s have been entirely co-operative in not playing when ground conditions were poor and this has meant that possible over use problems have been avoided.

Some minor repair work was necessary on the mini pitch which was closest to the cricket wicket on the outfield at the end of the football season 2005/2006.

In considering these requests Members do need to be aware that the strength and continued expansion of Sandy Colts Football Club formed a major part of the Application to the Football Foundation for the Grant in respect of the Pavilion Project.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


-  NONE

INFORMATION ATTACHED






ACTION REQUIRED




-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO 









APPROVE THE USES AS DETAILED.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

31st May 2006

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –5.6.06
11.  Adoption of Play Areas and Public Open Space- The Limes, Beeston
Sometime ago (approx 2001/02) when the developers were in the pre-planning application stage in respect of “The Limes” residential development, they consulted with Sandy Town Council regarding the use of the fairly large area of public open space that had to be provided on the development.  This appears to be between 1 and 2 acres.
In turn the Council consulted with the Ivel and Ouse Countryside Project as their managers of the adjacent “Riddy” Local Nature Reserve.

While the Council accepted that some children’s play equipment may have to be provided it urged that the large area of open space be planted with shrubs, trees and wild flowers and become an adjunct to The Riddy.  Members felt that this could become a “green space” area for the informal use of residents of the estate who could be encouraged to take some responsibility for the area and its upkeep.

The developers did not agree and eventually when the Planning Application was submitted it included a large equipped play area and a grassed area with no planting of any kind.

The Town Council lodged its objections to this aspect of the Application and also had a further meeting with the developers.

All to no avail and what was provided finally was what the developers and planners had wanted.  The next thing to happen was a formal request from the developers through MBDC for Sandy Town Council to accept and adopt both the public open space and the play equipment.

A full Report was prepared for the Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee Meeting held on 17th February 2003.  (COPY ATTACHED).  Even though there would be a small commuted sum, (a contribution towards the first five years of maintenance), Council declined to accept both of these additional responsibilities on the basis of cost i.e. regular grass cutting and maintenance works plus the maintenance of the actual equipment, which is not of the same manufacture as everything else for which this Council is responsible.  A larger stock of spares would need to be maintained and the DSO staff would possibly need to undergo further additional training.

To be used as an informal sports area the grass would need to be cut at least once per month either by Town Council staff or by adding this to the grass cutting contract.  Being so large an area, cutting would have to be completed by the use of a Highway Triple mower or similar and access to the site would have to be from Sandy Roundabout southwards on the A1 Trunk Road and from the site, southwards on the A1 Trunk Road to New Road.

It appears that the area has been laid out and constructed as the developers wished with five pieces of play equipment, enclosed by a wooden fence (susceptible to vandalism?), the grass area is currently very uneven and in poor condition.  Because there is no one willing to maintain and insure the area (the Resident’s Association refused) it has been fenced off since construction and kept secure.
The problem is therefore rather more than simply maintaining the play equipment, there is a considerable grounds maintenance and resource element/complication as well.
11.  Adoption of Play Areas and Public Open Space- The Limes, Beeston (Contd)

A precedent for this decision was established a few months earlier by Members when Council agreed that it would not accept responsibility for a new play area provided on the Bickerdikes Gardens development.
SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


-  COPY OF REPORT TO PP&OS 
INFORMATION ATTACHED



COMMITTEE ON 17.2.03.
ACTION REQUIRED




-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO 









INSTRUCT AS TO ANY FURTHER








ACTION THAT IS TO BE TAKEN IN








RESPECT OF THIS MATTER.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

31st May 2006
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –5.6.06

SUPPLEMENTARY REPORT
11.  Adoption of Play Areas and Public Open Space- The Limes, Beeston

Subsequent to preparing the original Report under this Agenda Item, some further important information has come to hand.

After the Town Council declined in 2003 to adopt the completed area it appears that the developers then decided to write into the sale agreements of all properties on the estate that the Equipment and Open Space has to be managed by a management committee of residents.  It appears that many of the residents for whatever reason claim to be unaware of this responsibility.

The Chairman of the Residents Association is now seeking ways in which this responsibility can be removed from the residents and passed to either the District or the Town Council.

The Association have been advised by the District Council that if either authority were willing to accept such responsibility, the payment of a commuted sum to cover at least ten years maintenance of the site would be required.  (This would also have been the situation if it had been the developers seeking the adoption by the District or Town Council.)
A very rough calculation suggests that a sum of around £6,000.00 would be required (subject to further accurate calculations) and it has to be questioned as to whether the Residents Association actually have access to that level of finance.

From the Town Council’s point of view the actual costs of adopting and maintaining the play equipment and the Open Spaces area will be very much more than £6,000.00 over the ten years.  Dependent upon vandalism and based on 14 cuts of grass per year, it is calculated that these will be nearer £10,000.00 including labour, materials, traveling, petrol etc.
The question therefore is still whether Sandy Town Council is prepared to accept these additional liabilities and expenditure and if it would insist on the commuted sum being paid by the Residents Association.
The precedent is as detailed in the original report, that Sandy Town Council declined to accept responsibility for the play areas etc on the Bickerdikes Gardens development.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


-  NONE
INFORMATION ATTACHED





ACTION REQUIRED




-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO 









INSTRUCT AS TO ANY FURTHER









ACTION THAT IS TO BE TAKEN IN









RESPECT OF THIS MATTER.

T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

31st May 2006

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –5.6.06
12.  Possible New Bus Shelter Outside Allison House, Bedford Road, Sandy

At a Meeting of Sandy Town Council late last year an elector asked about the provision of a new bus shelter outside Allison House in Bedford Road, Sandy.
The Clerk indicated that he thought that this shelter was on the waiting list for provision under the Bus Interchange Facilities Scheme in the County.
A letter was sent to the Bedfordshire Rural Communities Charity as administrators of the Scheme enquiring as to the position.

Eventually a reply was received indicating that “this location was not included on the list”.

A new shelter in this location is likely to cost around £2,500.00 including installation.

However the Town Council could apply for a grant from the Rural Transport Partnership Fund (amount not specified) and funding up to a maximum of £750.00 may also be available from the Bedfordshire County Council Bus Shelter Scheme.  

The shelter would have to go on land belonging to BUPA and which is currently part of the grounds of Allison House.  It will be necessary (at best) to obtain the permission of BUPA for the location of the shelter or (at worst) to actually buy the parcel of land required dependent upon the attitude of the owners.  Members who have looked at the location will no doubt have also noticed that it would not be possible for the shelter to be placed immediately behind the stop as this would obscure the visibility of the residents sitting in one of the communal rooms of the unit.  It could be moved a few feet to the east which would then see it located behind some high shrubs and where it would not obscure anyone’s view.  However all of that would have to be subject of negotiation.

Committee now has to decide if Sandy Town Council would be willing to fund the purchase and installation of this shelter subject to permission being given to locate it and to make the suggested applications for Grants which may reduce its own initial outlay.  
SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


-  NONE

INFORMATION ATTACHED




ACTION REQUIRED




-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO 









INSTRUCT AS TO ANY FURTHER 








ACTION THAT IS TO BE TAKEN ON








THIS MATTER. 
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

31st May 2006

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –5.6.06
13.  Sandy Colts Football Club – Application to Use Sunderland Road Recreation Ground for Pre-Season Tournament 2nd and 3rd September 2006

Sandy Colts Football Club have submitted their usual application to be allowed to hold a pre-season football tournament on Sunderland Road Recreation Ground on Saturday 2nd and Sunday 3rd September 2006, exactly as last year and the year before.

The tournament is one for 7-a-side and 11-a-side teams and because of the number of participants’ runs over Saturday afternoon and most of the day on Sunday.

The Club organise all first aid and rubbish collection facilities themselves and generally have on-site a refreshment caravan, burger stall, ice cream van and tent for administrative purposes.  The tent and caravan will be left on site over Saturday night but will be guarded.  They will use the toilets in the Pavilion but not the Pavilion proper.  All of this is as previously.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


-  NONE 

INFORMATION ATTACHED




ACTION REQUIRED




-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO 









APPROVE THIS REQUEST. 

T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

31st May 2006

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –5.6.06

14.  Sandy Enhancement Group – Request to Place a Sign

Sandy Enhancement Group has requested permission to place a sign (SEE COPY OF DESIGN ATTACHED) somewhere in the garden area on the corner of St Neots Road and adjacent to the solicitors office.

The sign will be 2ft square, made of laminated plastic on a single post.  It will be multi-coloured and will be located far enough away from the footway and highway so as not to interfere with vehicular visibility etc.

No funding is required from the Council all that is being requested is the permission to locate.

SUPPORTING OR SUPPLEMENTARY


-  COPY OF SIGN DESIGN.

INFORMATION ATTACHED




ACTION REQUIRED




-  COMMITTEE IS REQUESTED TO 









GIVE APPROVAL TO THIS REQUEST.

T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

31st May 2006

9

